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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on

Monday 10 January 2011 
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

Cllr M Allen*




Cllr R E Coombs *

Cllr A B Boom *




Cllr J P Corke *
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr R Farnham *
Cllr N J Cornwell



Cllr P Halse * **
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr V A Howard * 
Cllr M J Teare*




Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

Cllr V C Whitlock*

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In attendance

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

The period of prayer was led by Revd Andy Cottingham
11/1
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Foster (P);

11/2
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Howard – Community Complex (P)
Cllr Morgan – Community Complex (P)
Cllr Farnham – Community Complex (P)
Cllr Teare – Community Complex (P)
Cllr Taylor – Community Complex (P)
11/3
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 December 2010
Copies having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/4
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo reported that there had been 36 recordable offences in the past month, compared with 58 in the previous year.  It was reported that New Year had been very quiet.
PC Atyeo reported an incident on 9th January in the vicinity of Rosemount Lane where a private dwelling had been entered.  In response to a question regarding the incident, PC Atyeo advised that there is no cause for concern among neighbours and that the Police will provide regular updates on the website.

PC Atyeo advised that this would be his final Town Council meeting and that he had found new employment at Police HQ.  PCSO Darren England would take over the role of attending Town Council meetings.
Signed Chair
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The Mayor thanked PC Atyeo for all that he has done for the town and wished him well for the future.

Cllr Ash joined the meeting.

11/5
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Halse reported on the meeting of the East Devon District Council Executive Board and the outcome with regard to the proposed Community Complex.  As set out in the paper circulated by the Town Clerk prior to the meeting, EDDC officers will report back to the next meeting of the Executive Board on 9 February on the suitability of the Dowell Street car park site and the possibility of adapting the current design.
Cllr Allen joined the meeting.

The Chairman asked Cllrs Ash and Allen whether they had declarations of interest.  Cllr Ash declared a personal interest in the Community Complex.
In response to a question from Cllr Coombs, Cllr Halse advised that it is unlikely that the footbridge over the river Gissage will be reinstated due to financial constraints.  It was emphasised that the Town Council would not wish to see the disposal of any land alongside the Gissage.
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that the introduction of on-street parking meters had been put on hold for some time due to the high level of responses received by Devon County Council and uncertainty over the costs of enforcement.

Cllr Whitlock declared a personal interest in Devon County Council.

In response to a question on the calculation of objections and the inclusion of petitions, Cllr Randall Johnson noted that the prime issue for any consultation is that people’s voices are being heard.
Cllr Randall Johnson advised that consideration should be given to the market charter to determine whether it has value with regard to the control of parking in Honiton.  This could then inform the traffic and transport review and it was noted that at the December meeting of the Town Council, Cllr Stuart Hughes of Devon County Council had offered to work with the Town Council on the review.
Cllr Randall Johnson further advised that Devon County Council is in the final stages of budget planning and the four year spending review.  There will be a 12% reduction across the County Council’s budget.
Cllr Whitlock emphasised the need for dialogue between the County Council and town and parish councils as budgeting issues become clear.
Cllr Randall Johnson left the meeting.

11/6
Public question time 

The Deputy Clerk read a question from a resident of Dunning Court with regard to the Community Complex.  The Mayor advised that a written response would be given in due course.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.

Signed Chair
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11/7
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor advised that he had attended the launch of the Honiton Community College radio station and the Honiton Primary School Christmas play.  He had opened a charity shop, attended the Senior Citizens Christmas lunch and joined the residents at Manor House Nursing Home for coffee.
11/8
To receive questions from Councillors not part of the agenda

The Deputy Clerk advised that no questions had been received which were not part of the agenda.  It was noted that Cllr Allen’s question with regard to the cost estimates for the Community Complex would be dealt with under agenda item 10 and the information requested would be provided by the Town Clerk on her return to the office.
11/9
Correspondence
Correspondence from 10 December 2010 to 4 January 2011 
Devon County Council
1.
Winter Update
2.
Correspondence re introduction of part Night Lighting Policy

3.
Copy correspondence from Executive Director Environment, Economy & Culture re highways

4.
Notice of temporary road closure Pine Park Road

5.
Results of Tough Choices Budget Consultation Programme

East Devon District Council

6.
The Knowledge issues 30,31
7.
Notification of Street Collections for 2011 

Meetings

8.
Agenda and papers for Executive Board 5 January including item on Honiton Community Complex under Part B
9.
Agenda and papers for Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 12 January
10.
Agenda and papers for Development Management Committee 11 January 
Other

11.
NALC Policy & Parliamentary Briefing – the Localism Bill
12.
Papers for meeting of CCD Members Forum 10 January

13.
Minutes of Honiton Millennium Green Trust AGM 11 November

14.
Update from Inspector Weeks on the changes to the Station Enquiry Offices

15.
Minutes of Local Action Group 9 December

16.
Economic Trends Report (EHOD) December 2010 

17.
Authority Matters – Devon & Cornwall Police newsletter

18.
Christmas greetings and best wishes from Gronau Council

19.
TIC Financial Statement for 2009-10

With regard to correspondence re Part-Night Lighting Policy, the Deputy Clerk noted that comments had previously been submitted to Devon County Council.  Councillors remained unhappy at the level of response from DCC and requested that copies of correspondence to date be forwarded to Cllrs Diviani and Randall-Johnson.
Late Correspondence 5 – 10 January 2011 
a.
The Clerk magazine
b.
DALC newsletter Jan/Feb 2011-01-11 

c.
Letter from resident of Shute, Axminster regarding traffic pollution in Honiton

Signed Chair
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The Deputy Clerk read the letter from the resident of Shute regarding pollution and the suggestion for planting trees on Honiton High Street to mitigate its effects.  There was concern that the Hawthorn trees around the edge of Allhallows have not been replaced.  IT WAS RESOLVED to request that Devon County Council consider the planting of trees on Honiton High Street and to request East Devon District Council to consider replacing trees at Allhallows and New Street.
A copy of the Gittisham Parish Plan 2010 was tabled.

11/10
To review progress on the Honiton Community Complex following discussions with East Devon District Council and the decision of the Executive Board and to resolve what action should be taken by the Town Council
A briefing paper had been circulated by the Town Clerk in advance of the meeting setting out the current situation.  There was concern over the way in which East Devon District Council has partnered with the Town Council and the manner in which decisions at District level have been communicated.  IT WAS RESOLVED that written clarification on the current situation be sought as soon as possible from the Chief Executive, particularly with regard to the issue of Lace Walk car park.
It was noted that Dowell Street car park is under consideration and there are various advantages and disadvantages with this site.  IT WAS RESOLVED to request that the Magistrates Court be transferred to the Town Council at less than best value.
Councillors discussed the implications for the project of the forthcoming elections and it was agreed that budget decisions taken by the current Town Council should not hinder the decision making powers of the incoming Town Council, particularly in light of the condition set by EDDC that a contract would need to be signed with a developer within 24 months.  

IT WAS RESOLVED that, following the outcome of the EDDC Executive Board meeting on 9th February, a decision be made at a meeting of the full Town Council on how to proceed.
11/11
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities 

Millennium Green
On behalf of the Trustees of Millennium Green, Mrs E Tirard reported that the Mayor has agreed to plant a Rowan tree which has been purchased in memory of Mr Ralph Hibbert.  It was noted that recent weather conditions have made it difficult to assess the situation of the trees which have been a cause for concern.

Cllr Coombs: Footpaths
Cllr Coombs noted that the Breathing Places website has been extended until March.  Cllr Coombs raised the following issues:

a.
Footpath 22 – the matter is being taken up with East Devon District Council following a satisfactory reply to a recent Freedom of Information request to Devon County Council.
b.
Woodhill View – in view of the lack of response on this issue from East Devon District Council, Cllr Coombs requested that a Freedom of Information request be submitted to EDDC in order to resolve the continuing uncertainty.

Cllr Ash: Honiton Development Trust

Cllr Ash had earlier attended a meeting of the Directors of the Honiton Development Trust.  The Trust has requested further information on the responses received as part of the LDF consultation process with regard to the question on the development of sports pitches at Tower Cross.
.

Signed Chair
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11/12
To note Councillor attendance during 2010 

Details of Councillor attendance at meetings during 2010 had been circulated in advance at the request of the Mayor.  It was noted that this approach was welcomed and that all the information provided already exists in the public domain.
10/13
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.05pm.
Signed Chair
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